
City of Torrington 

ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT  140 Main Street  City Hall 
(860) 489-2234 Torrington, CT 06790-5245 

Fax: (860) 489-2550 

MEMORANDUM

To:  Honorable Mayor Elinor Carbone and City Council Members 

From: Paul Kundzins, P.E. - Deputy Public Works Director / City Engineer 

Date: November 29, 2022 

RE:  Contract Award: Project 0143-0194 – Route 202 (East Main Street) Sidewalks Phase 1

I respectfully request City Council accept the recommendation of the Deputy Public Works 
Director / City Engineer to authorize the Mayor to act on the behalf of the City regarding the award 
and execution of the contract agreement for the Route 202 (East Main Street) Sidewalks Phase 1 
project, including contract administration related items such as approval of change orders and 
payment of invoices.  

A price summary showing all bids received is enclosed. Upon review of all bid submittal 
documents, Costa & Son LLC of South Windsor, CT was determined to be the lowest responsive 
and responsible bidder with a total bid price of $768,625.80. All bid documents appear to be 
complete with the bid from Costa & Son LLC.  

I recommend the Mayor award this contract to Costa & Son LLC of South Windsor, CT for the 
amount $768,625.80 and allow for expenditures of up to $76,862.58 (10%) for contingencies. 

The project work is comprised of the installation of new sidewalks along the north side of Route 
202 (East Main Street) from Fern Drive easterly to Torringford West Street for approximately 4,600 
feet. The proposed improvements include traffic signal modifications, installation of ADA-
compliant concrete sidewalks and sidewalks ramps, granite curbing, pavement markings and 
replacement of catch basin tops.  

The project is fully funded under the State of Connecticut Responsible Growth and Transit-
Oriented Development (RG/TOD) Planning Grant Program. This award has been authorized by the 
State of Connecticut Department of Transportation.  

Thank you for your consideration. 

Paul Kundzins, P.E. 
Deputy Public Works Director / City Engineer 

cc:  Pennie Zucco, Purchasing Agent 
Ray Drew, Public Works Director 


















